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Angie Roarty
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Steve Smith
COLLEGE OFFICERS 
Dr. Michele Johnson, District Chancellor
PRESENT


Ms. Colette Pierce Burnette, President Puyallup





Dr. Carol Green, VP for Learning and Student Success Puyallup




Dr. Debra Gilchrist, VP for Learning and Student Success FS

Ms. Joann Wiszmann, Vice President for Administrative Services

Ms. Jan Bucholz, Vice President for Human Resources

Ms. Suzy Ames, Vice President for Advancement

Mr. Bryan Torell, Chief Job Representative WPEA

Ms. Beth Norman, President PCFT
OTHERS PRESENT 
Terry Ryan, Cameron Cox, Nicole Ortega, Michael Alkine, Lori Griffin, Holly Smith, Greg Brazell, Ron May, Diane Myrick, Ruth Ann Hatchett, Christie Flynn, Sean Cooke, Agnes Steward, Pat Lewis, Marie Harris

CALL TO ORDER
Ms. Rosenblatt called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Ms. Rosenblatt led the group in the pledge.
ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established. 


CHANGES/ADDITIONS
  An Executive Session will be added to the agenda at item 6.A.
MEETING MINUTES   
Mr. Tiam moved and Ms. Roarty seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the September 12, 2012 Regular Board meeting, with one abstention.


MOTION PASSED
CHANGE OF OFFICERS
Ms. Rosenblatt passed the gavel to Mr. Tiam who will serve as the Board chairman for 2012-2013. He thanked Ms. Rosenblatt for her leadership as chairman and stated his wish to emulate her dedication to the college. Ms. Rosenblatt stated it was a pleasure to serve and thought it was a productive year.
NEW TRUSTEE



Mr. Tiam welcomed and introduced newly appointed trustee, Mr. Steve Smith. Mr. Smith is a recognized leader in the Tacoma-Pierce County area and has had a distinguished career as a higher education administrator and community leader. He is advocate for access to post-secondary education and currently works as the Tacoma Director of the College Success Foundation.  Mr. Smith has a BA in Psychology and MA in Guidance and Counseling both from Pacific Lutheran University. He is a member on numerous community organizations and enjoys playing the piano and singing.
Mr. Smith expressed his honor to serve the Board and looks forward to advocating on behalf of his community and students. He noted that he worked at Pierce College while finishing his college degree.
COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Nicole Ortega) 

Ms. Ortega reported that the student leadership held welcome days for students the first two days of the quarter, students were provided several meals and supply bags including notebooks, pencils, rulers, and an events calendar. 
Ms. Ortega stated that during Constitution Day a scavenger hunt was held with random questions about the constitution being asked, students had to find the clues and answer the questions and could win prizes. She also noted that clubs rush will be held soon, with new clubs recruiting for members.  Student government continues to encourage students to register to vote and have provided the necessary paperwork for students to register.
ASPCP (Reported by Michael Alkine)
Mr. Alkine reported that the Pierce Puyallup campus is in the midst of student representative elections, and campaigning is in full force. There are two open positions; an environmental representative and an evening student representative. The candidates are passionate about their specific field of representation, and are including student engagement opportunities as part of their campaign strategy. An elections committee has been formed consisting of four student representatives, an activities board member, and Political Science Faculty Dr. John Lucas. Voting is in currently in process and results will be announced to the student body soon. 
Mr. Alkine stated that the Office of Student Life is hosting a leadership training session for all of the clubs and organizations on our campus. The training will help develop personal and professional development skills in members to help insure that clubs and organizations provide an inclusive environment for our diverse student body. 
Mr. Alkine reported that on October 18th the office of student life will be hosting champion civil rights activist and former chairman of the NAACP, Julian Bond. Mr. Bond will deliver a powerful speech to the campus and community regarding the struggles of Americans for equality, diversity, and civil rights. Tickets are currently on sale for $10, and the event will take place at the Puyallup campus in the Arts and Allied Health building theater.
PCFT President (Reported by Beth Norman)
Ms. Norman reported that at a recent Federation Administration meeting impacts to both the new contract and the faculty attendance policy on veterans needing to go to appointments were discussed.  There is the possibility of a bill coming through the legislature regarding the veteran’s attendance policy. Faculty need the flexibility to set attendance expectations to promote student success, i.e.: if students miss five lab classes that equals fifty percent of the class and would impact successful completion of the course. 
Ms. Norman stated that in the new contract, there is a promotional opportunity for full-time faculty. Existing faculty members whose salary fall below the new starting salary can chose to attend “targeted skills training” to increase their salary. We also are raising full-time starting salaries to compete with other colleges.

Ms. Norman noted that faculty who attended the targeted skills training enjoyed the training opportunity. In answer to a question, the training included technology training, analyzing hybrid courses, quality matters, and canvas training.  

Ms. Norman stated that work continues on part-time salary equity, we were close to part-time faculty making 75% of the full-time salary.  With our new starting salary, part-time faculty will be about 68% of a full-time salary which is not equitable for teaching the same course, and level of work. She asked the trustees to support the part-time faculty salary equity issue that will come to the legislature during the next session.
WPEA Representative (Reported by Bryan Torell)

Mr. Torell reported that the Labor and Management committee recently met to discuss issues and concerns of Classified Staff regarding the collective bargaining agreement. A number of topics were discussed including: employee training using Skillsoft and Learning Management Systems, appointing a union representative to the civility task force which will work with the college community to develop and draft a civility policy, FMLA forms and the ongoing role of the welcome committee.
Mr. Torell stated that general membership meetings were held during September at both colleges and the military sites to discuss changes to the contract that was just negotiated for 2013-15. The Collective Bargaining Agreement was ratified October 1, 2012, with healthcare issues still in the works.
Mr. Torell noted that the survey committee is putting together the annual survey for distribution next month. Elections will be held during November, for both Chief Shop Steward and Assistant Chief Shop Steward, with results available in December.
SETTING DIRECTION/VISION

Chancellor’s Report
Dr. Johnson welcomed Mr. Steve Smith to the Board and back to Pierce College; she noted his understanding of higher education issues and strong advocacy for students. Fall quarter is off to a good start, we had a great kick off with our fall welcome activities. Mr. Meyer did a wonderful job representing the trustees and communicating to the college community the Board’s number one goal of student success and talking about excellence and the changes we have experienced and the new challenges and opportunities ahead. We spent a considerable amount of time providing the college community with an overview of Achieving the Dream (AtD).  The major focus of AtD is an evidence-based, student centered framework built on values of equity and excellence to close the achievement gap and move students to completion. AtD goals are consistent with the board’s commitment to student success and the completion agenda.   The data team has been disaggregating the data by district, campus and military programs, student demographics including age, ethnicity, gender, full time, part time, mission area of academic transfer, workforce/professional technical, basic skills, class delivery of face to face classes and on-line. 

Dr. Johnson reported that our leadership and data coach from AtD visited with college leadership and the core and data teams.  They have given us good feedback and direction.  It was good to hear that they believe we are very prepared to address the issues identified by AtD and that we are not approaching this as another initiative but rather as a framework aligned with our efforts in mission fulfillment, the institutional effectiveness scorecard, and our assessment work in meeting the Northwest Commission’s standards for accreditation.

The next major district wide engagement on AtD will occur in late October at the All District in-service day.  In addition, a subgroup of cabinet that has begun work on the civility policy, as requested by the Board, will engage the entire district in a discussion about civility that incorporates the values of respect and the institutional outcome of having a positive, diverse and inclusive environment while also holding true to the ideals of academic freedom as well as both the right and responsibility of speech. The goal is to have a policy for Board review by January.

Dr. Johnson noted that we have begun our legislative meetings with both incumbents and new candidates to share our legislative agenda.  The SBCTC request is for $197,000,000 additional funding for policy issues. The key message is building a work-ready Washington. Included in the message is expansion of STEM, getting students through college and into jobs, investments in quality faculty and staff.
Dr. Johnson reported that she recently testified before the House Higher Education Committee on veteran issues.  In her testimony she shared the challenges veterans face the work we are doing in the center of excellence, our work at JBLM.  Across the district 3450 veterans, active duty, and dependents receive benefits from Pierce College.  One of the major issues raised by the legislators was the inability of veterans to get credit for military trainings and skills.  Nursing was one example given.  Medics get very little credit toward nursing programs.  It is not an easy fix, but Pierce College is going to work on developing a competency-based, combined on-line and face to face program that will create a pathway to nursing for medics.  Working with the Nursing Commission standards will be a major challenge.  The college is applying for a workforce grant to assist with this process. We will look for other opportunities to develop new programs to address military transitions as part of our overall educational plan that is being developed by faculty, deans and vice presidents.

Dr. Johnson stated that this year she is serving as chair of the technology committee for WACTC and am the liaison to the IT Commission.  It’s a good place to be given the planning and visioning that will occur in preparation for the ctcLink enterprise resource plan.  President Yochum is part of the Strategic Visioning committee and is the WACTC liaison to the new Student Achievement Council (the old HECB).  President Pierce Burnette is part of the education committee that is reviewing the Student Achievement Initiative and other instruction issues.

In closing, Dr. Johnson noted that we will continue our work this year to complete the 3rd year of the accreditation process.  The good news is that the commission has canceled the 5th year report.  We will have more time to demonstrate success of our outcomes.’

INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE
Enrollment Report

Dr. Gilchrist stated that the good news is we are still continuing to serve new students; we do however have some challenges. The main one being we are down 186 FTE in our state funded FTE, we are looking into the reasons for this reduction however it is a statewide trend and we are not alone.

Dr. Gilchrist stated that we don’t yet know why this is, we are disaggregating the data. We have changed the way we are looking at trends and working on determining the reasons. We believe that it could be the rise in tuition and not as many students are able to attend full-time.  We will continue to work on improving enrollment through data-based decisions.  Our enrollment targets are set above our state allocation. During the summer quarter we were running 113% of target and we are now at 97%. We continue to monitor enrollment and will have a report for the Board next quarter.
EXECUTIVE SESSION

(Mr. Gaspard joined the meeting by phone)
At 1:55 pm, Mr. Tiam stated that the Board would now go into executive session, as permitted under the open public meeting law, to review the performance of a public employee. No action will be taken during the executive session.

At 2:39 pm, Mr. Tiam stated that the executive session had ended. No action was taken during the executive session and the regular meeting was reconvened at 2:39 pm.

Board Action 2012-19 Extension of the Chancellor’s Contract

Ms. Roarty moved and Mr. Smith seconded the motion to adopt the extension of the chancellor’s contract as presented, with one abstention. 
MOTION PASSED
Whereas, The Board of Trustees of Pierce College District eleven conducted an extensive evaluation of the Chancellor’s performance in August 2012;

Whereas, Dr. Michele L. Johnson’s performance during the past year merits an extension of her contract;

Whereas, the Board has changed Dr. Johnson’s title to Chancellor and CEO to provide clarity for the non-academic community who may not be familiar with higher education nomenclature;

Whereas, the Board finds that the District has a critical need for leadership continuity over the next two years, especially in light of pending executive team member retirements, new roles established during the recent district-wide reorganization and the pending recruitment for a permanent President for Pierce College Puyallup;

Whereas, state law (RCW 41.06.070) allows for salary increases when critical retention needs are identified;

Now, therefore be it resolved that the Board will extend Dr. Michele L. Johnson’s contract from its current end date of June 30, 2014 to a new end date of June 30, 2015, subject to additional extensions as provided in the terms and agreements of the Chancellor contract.  

Further be it resolved that Dr. Johnson’s FY2012-13 salary be reduced by 3% to $181,574, consistent with the 3% reduction applied to classified and exempt staff throughout the district.  

Also be it resolved that The Board directs the Vice President for Administrative Services to set aside $25,000 in each of two years, 2013 and 2014, the entire amount of $50,000 to be paid to Dr. Johnson as deferred compensation no sooner than June 1, 2014 and no later than June 30, 2014 according to the following conditions:

1.  Dr. Johnson continues employment as the Pierce College District Chancellor providing the continuity of leadership expected by the Board.

2. Upon receipt of the authorized amount, Dr. Johnson immediately transfers the funds into a Supplementary TIAA-CREF account set up for this purpose.

Finally, be it resolved that, should Dr. Johnson meet the conditions stated above, her FY2014-15 salary will be increased $25,000 from its FY11-12 level to $211,612.  Nothing in this action item shall preclude Dr. Johnson from receiving a general salary increase if authorized by the Legislature for fiscal year 2012-13 or 2013-14 and approved by the Board during its regular annual review process.

Mr. Gaspard apologized for not being able to attend the meeting in person and appreciated that he could participate by phone. He stated that the Board is very concerned about the retention of our chancellor knowing that there will be significant changes in the executive staff in the coming year and the importance of retaining Dr. Johnson to provide the leadership needed during this transition period. We need to recognize that we are in jeopardy of losing one of the best chancellor/presidents that our system has produced.  In looking at the comparison of responsibilities across the spectrum, she is not at the compensation level that others are and is performing at that level and beyond. We recognize that we can’t correct the salary concerns at this time and the language in the resolution is a good compromise and he is supportive of adopting the resolution as written. 
Ms. Rosenblatt seconds much of what Mr. Gaspard said; she recognizes what an exceptional leader Dr. Johnson is to this district and the state of Washington. She stated that she will be abstaining from the vote on the extension of the chancellor’s contract. She wants it noted in the record that it is not because of the increase, it is due to the fact that she cannot agree with the language in the resolution stating that the increase would be deferred. It is her belief that Dr. Johnson deserves and should be given the proposed salary increase in its entirety today.  We are jeopardizing ourselves, that an incredible leader could leave and what a loss that would be to the district and the state system. She expressed that she supports Dr. Johnson 150% however she can’t vote to approve the resolution as written.
Mr. Smith noted that being new, he doesn’t have the institutional history however he knows that a key role of the Board is the hiring of the chancellor. In reviewing the materials presented he can see the critical need for leadership continuity over the next two years especially in light of pending retirements, new roles established during the recent district wide reorganization, and the recruitment of the new president at Puyallup. It is very evident that Dr. Johnson has the skills and dedication to continue this important work and he will be supporting the resolution as presented.
Ms. Roarty noted that in her short time on the Board she recognizes that Dr. Johnson is devoted and has a deep commitment to this institution. She acknowledged Dr. Johnson’s leadership, sense of equity and integrity and will support the extension of the chancellor’s contract as presented.

Mr. Tiam expressed his appreciation for Dr. Johnson’s leadership and commitment to Pierce College, she works at a very high level and we thank her for her service. She is recognized as a statewide leader and leads this institution with integrity and dedication. He looks forward to working with Dr. Johnson in the coming years and fully supports the extension of the chancellor’s contract as presented. 
Dr. Johnson noted that this is an awkward situation and she appreciates and acknowledges the Board support of her work. She acknowledged the excellent work of her leadership team and recognized the leadership across the district including, the deans, faculty and staff union leadership. She stated that she is fortunate to being doing the work she loves and to be a part of important work of changing student lives.  She expressed her gratitude to all members of the district for their work, it takes everyone in the organization to realize our mission and she is proud to continue to serve and move the district forward.
Assessing Fees and Services
Board Action 2012-23 Fee Increases and Delegation of Authority
Ms. Rosenblatt moved and Ms. Roarty seconded the motion to adopt the fee increases as presented.
MOTION PASSED

Ms. Wiszmann described the increases to the GED testing and Department of Defense and Department of the Army fee reimbursed to students under the tuition assistance program. GED students will be charged $150.00 for a full battery of tests. The action also delegates to the chancellor authority to approve fee increases not included in this action if they occur between now and the next scheduled date for fee action of May 2013and if they represent new or increased pass-through costs. All other Board approved fees and waivers remain in effect as previously authorized.
INNOVATION AND SUCCESS

Community Connections and Resource Development

Ms. Baria stated that workforce and economic development work is about making connections.  How we manage that is tied to the Institutional Outcomes particularly around Access, Institutional Excellence, and Contribution to Community. Areas where we connect Workforce and Economic Development to those outcomes

· Research, Pursue, and manage resources in order to build and support programs and students

· Workforce budgets, statewide resources, county resources, processes

· Develop and strengthen external and internal partnerships in order to expand opportunities and resources for students.

· Health Council, PTA program development as an example

· Track and respond to regional market demands in order to develop and maintain programs that meet student and employer needs. 

· Department of Labor partnership in HIIT as an example.  Bellevue, statewide work, employer partnerships, commitment to internships, curriculum developed to meet industry needs.  Bringing expertise together.

Ms. Baria explained how we do this work:
· Action plan for program development 

· Connections in the county 

· Connections with advisory committees

· Connections with other colleges

· From seed to fruition
Ms. Ames stated that the college knew we would need to invest in more grants resources to support Ms. Baria’s new role. During the past budget development process, we set aside funds for grant writing and community connection support. In addition, over the summer the grants manager took a promotion at Clover Park Technical College. So, we have an opportunity to take a closer look at district wide resources for grants. We have created a higher level position and an entire grants office through this process. The job for the new director will be posted next week. The next step will be to hire a writer/specialist. This director will report to both Ms. Ames and Ms. Baria, in order to maintain grants support for the Foundation’s priorities and to increase connections to faculty and economic development efforts. Ms. Baria is in charge of professional development for faculty, so she will be aware of initiatives that need funding support. So, we are well positioned for future fund development.

Mr. Patrick Lewis, Umpqua Bank Vice President, who is president elect of the Foundation Board, spoke about the Foundation’s successes and the future. Mr. Lewis stated that the Pierce College Foundation set out ambitious goals at its retreat 18 months ago:

· Grow the Foundation Board with the “right” people who are connected in the communities Pierce College represents

· Ask Board members to bring Pierce College to their friends/family/colleagues

· Develop a signature fundraising event that increases the college’s visibility, secures new donors and finds a new funding source
Mr. Lewis reported that the Foundation has achieved its objectives. 
· We have six new Board members (out of 15). They represent and have an affinity for: student athletics, financial institutions, the Lakewood community, the Puyallup community and the military community. Along with our pre-existing Board members, we have all played an active role in increasing our visibility and raising more money.

· Last fall, the Board members wrote personal letters to friends/family/colleagues. In the past several years, the Foundation’s annual appeal mailing has cost more money to produce than it has brought in, so we knew we needed to do something different. This year through our letter writing campaign we raised $13, 723 from 62 donors; 25 of them were new donors to the Foundation.
· We held our first annual Creating Possibilities Breakfasts in September. They fully met our objectives of increasing the college’s visibility and raising more money. Our goal was $20,000, and we netted $23,907. Puyallup had 86 guests, 82 of whom gave a gift, with an average gift of $100. Fort Steilacoom had 82 guests, 68 of whom gave a gift, with an average gift of $50.  The majority of those donors were first-time donors to the Pierce College Foundation

The Foundation Board will be holding an all-day retreat on November 13. They feel poised to take this work and put it to good use in raising new funds to meet the most emergent needs of the college.  Mr. Lewis looks forward to engaging in a conversation about the most critical needs of the college and any insights the Board may have that can help them achieve those goals.

BOARD BUSINESS

Board Chair Report

Ms. Roarty reported the Foundation Creating Possibilities fundraising breakfast was wonderful. It is very powerful to hear stories from our students and she was encouraged with the possibilities of the many new donors that attended the breakfast.
Ms. Rosenblatt encourages Board members to attend the legislative breakfast that is planned for December 7. It is an opportunity to have clear conversation with our legislators regarding the issues facing our institutions and students.  Ms. Rosenblatt plans to attend two of the scheduled campus visits with legislators.
Board members Ms. Rosenblatt, Ms. Roarty, and Dr. Johnson will attend the GISS conference in the coming week.
Mr. Tiam thanked Ms. Rosenblatt for her leadership this past year and will strive to provide the same level of commitment during his term as chairman.
Mr. Tiam thanked employees for a good year. This is a new academic year and it will be another challenging year with the projected changes in leadership and state and national issues we are facing. In the three years he has served on the Board he recognizes the sense of collaboration and open communication at the college. We will continue to work on the area of civility, he noted that everyone is trying and is sensitive to that reality. Recent history has caused some sensitivity around many issues, he expressed that the important thing is that we have saw our way through this issue and continue to work on it and that is to everyone’s credit. The Board’s on going priority is student success and he appreciates that everyone strives to do what is best for students by making data-driven decisions. 
Activities Calendar

The Board secretary will email the events calendar to the trustees for their review. Members reviewed the proposed 2013 Regular Board of Trustees meeting schedule. This resolution will be presented at the November Board meeting for adoption.
PUBLIC COMMENT
Ms. Bucholz introduced Mr. Sean Cooke as the new Director of Student Life at Pierce College Puyallup. Ms. Burnette added that Mr. Cooke is possibilities realized- he is a Pierce College Alum and past student body president. His dreams were born at Pierce College. 
NEXT REGULAR MEETING        November 14, 2012, Puyallup
ADJOURNMENT


The meeting adjourned at 3:30 pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Amadeo Tiam, Chair
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